
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

In autumn 2017 we set up the Seacroft Women’s Health 

Group who started meeting once a month at Chapel FM in 

Seacroft. With a cup of tea and a biscuit, we have talked 

about all aspects of physical, mental and emotional health 

and wellbeing. During these conversations we have 

collected really valuable stories which tell us about 

women’s health in the past and the present. As a group we 

have also got a huge amount out of the discussions: we’ve 

had the opportunity to share our stories and listen to 

others; we have felt comfortable enough to open up about 

health experiences which we hadn’t talked about before; 

and we now know that we aren’t going through things 

alone. There’s been a lot of laughter too.  

 

The project has had such a positive impact on the group 

that we wanted to help other people set up their own 

groups. To do this, we are going to create a Mental Health 

History Pack. 

Other groups will be able to use the pack learn about the 

history of mental health and support conversations about 

mental health in the present. The material you can look 

through today is our first attempt at putting this pack 

together.  

 

We want to know from you whether this material seems 

appropriate: should we add anything, change anything, or 

take things away?  

 

The material should be interesting and help to get a 

discussion started. But it also needs to help groups feel 

comfortable and supported while discussing some 

emotional and challenging topics. 

 

 

The project is a collaboration between the Seacroft 

Women’s Health Group, Dr Jessica Hammett (a history 

researcher at the University of Bristol), the Mental Health 

Museum, Wakefield, and the Leeds Older People’s Forum. 

We will also be working with the School of Applied Mental 

Heath and Wingfinger Design.  

 

To contact us or let us know what you think of the history 

pack, please email jessica.hammett@bristol.ac.uk  

 

 

 

mailto:jessica.hammett@bristol.ac.uk


 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



Before you get started you should talk about ground rules as a group. It is important to have 

ground rules so that everyone feels safe and comfortable. You will be talking about sensitive 

and difficult topics and we all need to be careful that these conversations feel supportive and 

non-judgemental. 

 

You should talk in your groups about what ground rules feel appropriate for you, and we 

suggest the following as a starting point.  

 

I will support the group by:  

o Setting dedicated time aside for the group  

o Remembering our common ground and goals and how we can all learn from any differences 

 

I will grow trust by:  

o Ensuring sessions are not overheard by others outside 

of the group or recorded 

o Not discussing personal details or issues shared within 

discussions outside of the group, unless I am seriously 

concerned for your safety or I have your permission 

o Only inviting new members to the group with the full 

agreement of all existing members 

 

 

 

I will create a safe space by: 

o Sharing only what I am comfortable to share and 

understanding that others will do the same 

o Approaching each session as an opportunity to both 

seek and give support  

o Being open minded and non-judgemental 

o Offering any alternative viewpoints in a supportive way, 

challenging the situation not the person 

o Treating all members as equal, along with their 

contributions 

o Be kind and assume the best from each other

 

You should also have a conversation about mental health and wellbeing in the present: how would you define mental health 

and what does good and bad mental health mean to you? Bear in mind that other group members might have personal 

experiences of mental health issues that you don’t know about, so make sure you are thoughtful and sensitive. We want to 

make sure that no one feels excluded from the discussion or like their experience has been dismissed.   



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 
 

 

 

 

Ground Plan of the Original Building, 1819 

 

The Asylum was designed by Watson and Pritchett of York and opened in 1818. Its location was influenced by ideas around 

the importance of green space and clean air. Its design was kept simple and ensured separate spaces for men and women. 

Its H shape with central crossing spaces was designed to maximise surveillance both of patients and staff.    

 

 

 

 



 
 

 

 

 

Female corridor c. 1900   

 

This early photograph reflects other views of female communal areas in the asylum. These spaces clearly endeavoured to 

represent some comfort, domestication and also provide a space where examples of the crafting activities undertaken could 

be displayed or put to practical use. This corridor shows examples of macrame work.   

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Asylum Keys and fob 

 

There are many keys in the museum collection, including the master key for the iron gates of the original 1818 building. 

They represent something of how the space was controlled. Staff are easily identifiable in early photographs from the heavy 

key chains around their waists. Controlling entry and exit from spaces is discussed in the museum.   

 

 

 



 
 

 

 

 

Nurse uniforms  

 

From the mid 1800s to the early 1900s nursing staff were always 

female. Male attendants looked after male patients. Until the mid 

1900s many nursing and attendant roles required no experience. 

Individuals were often employed on the basis of a talent, such as 

the ability to play a musical instrument. Many who joined the staff 

came from the local community.  



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Magnetic Electric Therapy Machine, 1880  

 

The museum collection has many examples of medical equipment from the early days of the asylum to the present day that 

chart the changing approaches to treating mental health problems. When this electric therapy machine was used, patients 

would either hold the brass cylinder handles or have them placed on other parts of their body such as the forehead while the 

doctor would turn the handle causing static friction between the metal and the velvet fabric.   

  

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Washroom of the Laundry, c. 1900 

 

William Ellis, the first Medical Director of the West Riding Asylum on its opening in 1818, believed that bringing purpose and 

structure to the day would help deliver relief from symptoms. Many patients worked in the asylum buildings, including on the 

farm, in craft workshops, in the kitchen and as pictured here in the laundry. The staff are identifiable here by their key 

chains.   

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Lace samples and cut-out 

 

Whilst many women undertook domestic duties in the laundry and kitchen, the asylum also encouraged the pursuit of 

activities such as needlework and lacemaking. These pursuits conformed to understandings of an ideal femininity. There are 

a range of lace samples at the museum dating from the Victorian period to the 1930s. Craftwork also included delicate paper 

cut artworks.    



  
 

 

 

 

Locked boot, 1930s 

 

Several items in the museum’s collection allow visitors to explore different ideas around how movement and activity was 

restricted and controlled, but the expressed intention of Asylum staff was also to ensure safety – and in some cases 

facilitate some freedom. The locked boots are an interesting example of this debate. These were made by cobblers at the 

asylum. The boot was locked and the key kept by attendants, so patients could not remove or lose shoes. Each boot was 

weighted by around 2kg of lead to prevent individuals running away; it was argued that they provided some freedom in 

allowing for unsupervised walks outside.   

 



 
 

 

 

 

Padded Room, c. 1930  

 

This padded room is one of the remaining intact padded rooms in 

the country. This room was at Stanley Royd Hospital until the 1990s 

but records suggest that padded rooms were last used in 1959 at 

the hospital. The Pocock Bros padded rooms were designed to be 

‘flat pack’. Individual panels were designed to be installed on site to 

fit the room specifications. These spaces have now been replaced 

by de-escalation rooms.   



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Cuffs, 1820  

 

In the early decades of the Asylum’s history, strong leather and iron restraints were used to control and restrain patients who 

were considered to be a danger to themselves or others. Patients’ wrists could either be locked into the cuffs in front of them 

or behind their back. In the 1840s the non-restraint movement gathered support, with protests against inhumane treatment 

resulting in many restraint items being removed from asylums. A Register of Mechanical Restraint became necessary from 

1890.   

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Cutlery, c. 1900  

 

In the asylum many everyday items were ‘branded’ including cutlery, crockery and clothing. The Yorkshire Rose is an 

emblem found on lots of plates, dishes, and cups. Items like this cutlery were engraved WRA for West Riding Asylum. Is this 

a reminder of a community or the power of an institution and the stripping away of identity?    

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Long-sleeved ‘soft’ shirt restraint, c. 1860  

 

If patients were considered a danger to themselves or others, this type of shirt might be worn for a period. It is made of 

strong linen with extra-long sleeves that are sewn at the ends to stop the hands being exposed. The button is stamped West 

Riding Asylum. This would have been made on-site in the tailors’ department.  

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Mary Frances Heaton sampler, 1800s 

 

Mary Frances Heaton was a patient at the West Riding Asylum in the mid 1800s. Mary conveyed her frustration with the 

asylum system, in many cases with the men she felt held her ‘destiny’ in their hands, by sewing intricate and beautifully 

composed samplers. These samplers are an invaluable piece of social history, they represent the voice and experience of a 

Victorian woman who was creative, articulate and outspoken. The survival of Mary’s samplers are a rare example of a 

patient voice. In her stitches she fights to establish her version of her history and identity through her words. Here Mary 

conveys her frustration with her committal to the asylum and being told she has ‘no means of subsistence’. Mary argues that 

in her role as music teacher she was actually owed money and as a professional woman had been ‘15 years mistress of her 

own castle’. 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

www.mindwell-leeds.org.uk

Self-care for bad days

Be kind to 

yourself. Try 

talking to 

yourself as 

you would a 

friend.

Notice when you 

feel thirsty and 

drink a glass of 

water.

Breathe in (through your 

nose) for two seconds, 

hold for two seconds, t hen 

release it through your 

nose taking four seconds. 

Pause slight ly and breathe 

in again.

Speak to 

someone who 

supports you.

Call a helpline - 

fin

d

 numb er s on 

MindWell: www.

mindwell-leeds.org.

uk/i-need-help-now

Make sure you take 

any medication at 

your regular t imes. 

Try using your phone 

to set reminders.

Write or draw 

in a journal or 

notebook. 

Put on a 

favourite or 

comfortable 

item of 

clothing.

Clean your 

teeth and enjoy 

having a fresh 

mouth.

Eat something 

tasty, healthy 

and simple - 

maybe nuts, a 

piece of fruit or 

a yogurt. 

Take a break 

from social 

media for an 

hour or longer.

Brush your hair 

thoroughly or 

massage your 

scalp - stroke 

your head 

gently.

Read a book 

or magazine 

or watch your 

favourite TV 

programme.

Get some fresh 

air - open your 

window or sit 

outside for a 

while.

Try to eat regularly 

- you could use your 

alarm or mobile 

to set reminders for 

morning, luncht ime and 

evening.

Stretch your 

arms and legs or 

give your body a 

gentle shake.


